Minutes 2003 Technical Committee
NE-1009 Multistate Research Project

Mastitis Resistance to Enhance Food Safefy

November 7th, 2003

Present: Ron Erskine (Michigan State University), Larry Fox (Washington State University), Kirklyn Kerr (University of Connecticut), Jeanne Burton (Michigan State University), Renate van Dorp (Michigan State University), Sally Madsen (Michigan State Uiversity), Lorraine Sordillo (Pennsylvania), John Barlow  (University of Vermont), Pam Ruegg (University of Wisconsin), Leo Timms (Iowa State University), Sheila Andrew  (University of Connecticut), Walt Hurley (University of Illinois), Jim Cullor (UC Davis), Bruce Schultz (Kansas State University), Herman Barkema (University Prince Edward Island), David Kerr (University of Vermont), David Kelton (University of Guelph), Sandra Godden (University of Minnesota), Ken Leslie (University of Guelph), Steve Oliver (University of Tennessee), Randy Dingwell (University of Prince Edward Island), Gina Pighetti (University of Tennessee), Ynte Schukken (Cornell) David Morris (USDA)
1. Call to order by Chair – Ynte Schukken 7:30 am.

2. Discussion and Approval of 2002 Minutes. – The minutes were distributed and reviewed. Steve Oliver moved and Larry Fox seconded that minutes be approved as written. The motion was passed unanimously. Ynte thanked Gina for taking and submitting the minutes last year.

3. Introductions – Each member present introduced themselves to the group. There were no new members introduced this year.

4. Comments by Dr. Kirklyn Kerr, Administrative Advisor – Dr. Kerr apologized for being late this year due to the travel issues that also affected others on Tuesday Night. There were four items that he wanted to discuss: 
The first was the election of new members to the project, but as that was on the agenda as a separate item, he would reserve his comments until that time.

The second item was to acknowledge that two official terminations of memberships had been received. Due to the retirement of Dr. Larry Smith (Ohio State University), his termination was accepted. Dr. Joe Hogan is the technical representative for Ohio State now. Also, termination was approved for Mike Schutz (Purdue). Dr. Kerr asked if anyone was aware of any particular reason the request was made. Larry Fox responded that last year he had personally contacted several individuals when collecting reports from stations that had not been turned in. To facilitate reports being collected now and in the future, Dr. Fox had said that it was easiest to know from members whether they were in or they were out. Purdue understood the request and asked for termination. 

 Dr. Kerr commented that overall he wished to emphasize that membership was quite good in this group and he was pleased that attendance continues to be great at the Mastitis Research Workers Conference.
The third item was to ask for help with writing a new report required from the group, and to comment on the NIMMS system. Dr. Kerr outlined the AES system for accountability and the NIMMS system for submitting reports on line. Ruby Maize manages the NIMMS system, and has been extremely helpful in the past, and continues to be for facilitating this process of submission. As in the past, reports and minutes are due 60 DAYS after this meeting. Randy Dingwell will be submitting the reports this year, and will contact Ruby for access codes and information needed for the NIMMS system. Anyone with questions can contact Ruby at rm167@umail.umv.edu.

An internal change in the NIMMS process has caused a change to the procedure of required reports. Now instead of a re-write of the project every 5 years, once a 5 year term is up, a ‘termination report’ is required, and then a new project will have to be written. As such, the old NE-112 project needs a ‘termination report’ outlining its five years of approval written. This report should highlight the accomplishments of the 5 years of NE-112 and include the references and publication lists from that project. Gina Pighetti volunteered to write the termination report as she submitted the report in 2002. In the future, the same procedure will be expected. At the end of the five years of NE-1009, a termination report will be needed and a new project will have to be submitted.
Ynte asked for any comments from the floor. Larry Fox thanked Dr. Kerr for all of his efforts and sending out reminders to the group which are extremely helpful in making travel plans and organizing schedules. Ynte Schukken echoed that tremendous support and formally thanked Dr. Kerr on behalf of the group.

5. Comments by Dr. David Morris, USDA CSREES Advisor

 (Dr. Morris joined the meeting after it has started, and these comments were provided later in the agenda)

6. Report from the Mastitis Research Workers Conference held November 5 and 6 2003.

Randy Dingwell reported that this year there were 31 excellent presentations. The trend for great attendance and participation of graduate students continued. 

The next meeting of the MRWC will occur November 17th and 18th 2004, in Chicago. Gina Pighetti and Bill Owens will again co-organize the meeting and make the hotel reservations. There was an election for the new chair of the MRWC, and Sandra Godden will moderate the presentations next year.

7. Developments at NE-1009 Website.

Walt Hurley commented that the worksheet has been updated on the web, and people should contact him with any problems or concerns encountered with it. Also, the website is missing the minutes of the 2000 meeting. Sheila Andrew was to look into getting that information to Walt. Ynte thanked Dr. Hurley for all of his efforts in overseeing the website and making that possible. The web site is in very good shape and is an extremely helpful and important tool for the group.

8. Multi State Research Projects.

Dr. Schukken asked individuals for brief updates on current and recently completed collaborative studies of the group.

a. Heifer Mastitis project (Larry Fox)

Larry Fox handed out a brief synopsis of the ongoing multi-state heifer project. He commented that a lot of the data were presented yesterday in the MRWC presentations. There has been excellent participation and cooperation from all contributors. The goal was to build on the original data of Steve Oliver, and it appears that this effort will do replicate that 7-8 fold. Currently, the most prevalent pathogen isolated from pre-partum heifers are coagulase negative staphylococci, and that pre-partum treatment of heifers effectively eliminates these pathogens approximately 50%. With the data presented yesterday, there currently is no difference yet in subsequent milk production and SCC between treated and control heifers, and the reproductive data being collected has not been summarized to date. The group of participants in the project met following the MRWC and there are only a very few sites still actively enrolling heifers, and the plan is to have a publication next year. 

Walt Hurley asked for some synopsis to be prepared so that it could be placed on the website to highlight and showcase group efforts. He also asked if it would be appropriate to put a similar synopsis of the environmental streptococci project on the web.  Jim Cullor asked whether publication on the internet would preclude or jeopardize future publication in refereed journals. Larry Fox didn’t think that it would if the synopsis was very basic with the goal to highlight the collaboration and not necessarily the results. Sheila Andrew expressed that she had the same concern with presenting data at the 2004 NMC meeting, and said that the presentation there will be very basic and preliminary. Dr. Hurley expressed that advertisement on the website is probably just as important as the results contained. Dr. Schukken agreed that the showcase of collaboration is an excellent idea and suggested that other projects also provide a synopsis. Before closing the discussion, Pam Ruegg clarified that an effort be made to identify the strains of CNS being isolated and to store these isolates for future work.

b) Environmental Streptococci project (Dawn Morin/Larry Fox).

In Dr. Morin’s absence, Dr. Fox reported to the group that Dawn Morin couldn’t make it as she has been extremely busy with new duties as section head at the University. Also, with respect to the streptococci project, the loss of the graduate student on the project had left things at a standstill a little more than expected. However, the analysis has been done, albeit only the UIUC data, but hopefully the template for the analysis is there and the data from the other participating herds can be added and analyzed in an easy fashion. The group is to wok with Dawn to get that data published, and again to collaborate in storing and utilizing the isolated from that trial.
c) Dry cow Factors associated with IMI (Ken Leslie)

Dr. Leslie reported that the collaborative effort among four sites (Guelph, Cornell, Iowa State, and Kansas State) contributed 5 herds to a large study on looking at risk factors associated with IMI in the dry period. Main variables of interest included milk production, teat end condition, quarter milk samples, CMT, udder involution and teat canal closure. That project has been completed and has been submitted and accepted for publication in Preventive Veterinary medicine. He noted that it was a timely project as it has coincided nicely with the development and release of external sealants and internal sealers. Dr. Dingwell will provide a synopsis of the project to Dr. Hurley for the website.

d) Other Potential Projects

Dr. Schukken cited the success of the three previous examples as an opportunity for the group to take a few moments to brainstorm on ideas for future projects.
Dr. Ruegg proposed the work her graduate students presented yesterday on MIC values as a starting point. Her lab is set-up and ready to go with MIC’s and having that information coupled with the Heifer information being collected would be relatively easily done. Dr. Erskine suggested that if that road was going to be started down that an effort be made to go one step further, and try to establish breakpoints on clinical efficacy. Very little is known on the concentration of intramammary drugs after infusion and break points. Dr. Fox wondered how to accomplish this with the data that is currently collected, or whether a subset of heifers still to be enrolled should be used. A suggestion was to run MIC’s on the isolates collected all ready, and to determine clinical concentrations of drugs in a new subset of heifers. Dr. Oliver then proposed whether an experimental infection model would work? He elaborated on the very many unknowns of clinical therapy and the black box of what is being used to treat IMI. He also suggested that it be kept in mind that food safety is an objective of the NE-1009 project, and as such antimicrobial resistance and genomics, not only of mastitis pathogens, but also food borne pathogens of milk be given consideration for this group to be ready to answer questions for, as the dairy industry will continue to have to look for answers to these questions. 
Dr. Cullor suggested continuing the heifer project in a subset of herds to follow changes, particularly with respect to antibiotic resistance, year after year to potentially find and characterize passing of resistance genes. Dr. Oliver suggested this might be particularly useful to do in organic herds (Pam Ruegg has about 40 organic herds) and that this information and projects of this nature would be useful towards funding competitive USDA grants.
Other ideas proposed was an open invitation by Dr. Erskine for individuals to join the evolving J5 core antigen vaccine trials that are on-going and might be conceived in the future. David Kerr cited all of the comments during the presentations the last couple of days on this issue relative to the potential need to evaluate the effect of vaccinating heifers, as opposed to hyperimmunizing cows, and whether this should be part of the heifer study. Dr. Erskine agreed that earlier administration is a potential collaborative project, as well as continuing to look at the vaccine itself. When asked by Steve Oliver about potential funding from Pfizer, Dr. Erskine thought that funding remained reasonably possible through that channel.

Finally, Dr. Kelton related to the conversation also held during the presentations on the proposed protective effect of the coagulase-negative staphylococci, and how the heifer pre-partum trial was effectively eliminating these infections, and therefore the possibility to follow these heifers to examine any differences with subsequent infections and or clinical mastitis events after calving. Dave also re-iterated the important potential to identify the species of CNS, and just not lumping them in one group. Dr. Fox agreed that testing the hypothesis that eliminating the CNS is not good would be of value, and could be done by both clinical mastitis and SCC differences in the heifers.

Ynte brought the conversation to a close saying these were all great suggestions and wanting to propose a mechanism to move these ideas forward. One suggestion would be to have a meeting at the NMC in February, but it was thought that having somebody spearhead the ideas prior to the NMC would be useful. Dr. Oliver said he would flush out the antimicrobial resistance and start some discussion on e-mail prior to the NMC. Then those with interest could jump into the planning. Dr. Fox will take the lead in the CNS discussion (there are three stations still enrolling heifers). Dr. Erskine will take the lead in stimulating further discussion and potential on the J5 issue.  As an aside to these discussions, Herman Barkema stated that the Canadian Bovine Mastitis Research Network is currently writing study pre-proposals and he will send out relative pre-proposals that have all ready been written to interested people for further discussion. Dr. Schukken will arrange the place and time during the NMC for follow-up group discussions to be held.
9. USDA CSREES Advisor – Dr. Morris apologized for being late, and proceeded to distribute a thorough overview and handout material he had prepared. The discussion started with an overview of the major line items in the CSREES Budget. Dr. Morris explained the changes occurring as he spoke and the fact that the budget had not been approved yet, and as such the NRI had not been released. He outlined significant changes and the status quo of particular areas, especially in relation to Extension activities. He took the opportunity when speaking of extension to relate his experiences and insights on the impact and importance of this area in relation to diagnostic lab support, bioterrorism, and the importance of having a network extension stations in place across the country. Also, Dr. Morris commented on the importance of this area (extension) with interacting and networking with other countries that import/export with the USA. Dr. Fox asked about the increase in support of  ‘extension activities’ as a line item in the budget, but how that was not transpiring in the field. Dr. Morris responded that although CSREES budget is showing an increase that state and county budgets also must be considered when evaluating the transpired effect in a given location. Dr. Morris described how formula funding is staying the same and how there has been an attempt to expand animal health funding, particularly where there is a need for food animal veterinarians. In that regard, he informed the group of the summit that had occurred in Manhattan KS on this emerging/present issue. 
In following the discussion of the budget, he outlined important highlights in both non-competitive and competitive items, particularly with the changes in special grants, emerging and critical issues, and homeland security. There was some discussion in the competitive line items, especially the delay in applications for NRI grants. Dr. Burton asked about the lack of communication from NRI grants submitted last year, and Dr. Morris provided information on who she should contact with that concern. Dr. Morris then briefly highlighted that the new issue-based website to be launched in March 2004, and relative personnel updates. He concluded his discussion by describing what insights he could provide to the group on effective strategies for securing funding in the future. Dr. Morris emphasized that it is extremely important to clearly identify previous outcomes of research from the group, and to identify and utilize the stakeholders to be targeted. The importance of identifying the stakeholders is to then allow them to create priorities of research from their perspective. 
Ynte thanked Dr. Morris for discussing these changes and progress from the USDA. He commented on the tremendous opportunity in the future for large collaborative projects that incorporate all of the interests of the group, as a means to potentially be successful and secure competitive funding. There was extensive dialogue among the group in writing an integrated grant for submission in 2005. Much work would have to be done with identifying and speaking to the stakeholders. Dr. Ruegg mentioned the increased opportunities and expressed desire from stakeholders to improve the quality of milk, but still the inherent rejection of wanting to decrease the SCC limit. Dr. Oliver commented that caution should be used when dealing with National Milk bodies as the SCC issue is still quite a sensitive one. Dr. Burton emphasized again the importance and willingness among those involved to incorporate functional genomics in integrated grants. She also commented from experience that often it takes a submission of a grant one year ahead of time to help secure funding for the year desired. The review process of an initial grant and getting ideas together the first time can be extremely helpful in making a successful grant the second time. In order to have a proposal for 2005, it might be wise to have a proposal submitted in 2004. However, time is of the essence in doing that, as the deadline will be in January 2004. 
There was agreement and interest among the group to do this. It was suggested in may be appropriate to have a one day meeting in December 2003 of all interested participants, to further brainstorm, identify stakeholders, and put together a rough draft of a proposed integrated project. Ynte will look after organizing possible dates in December, and start an e-mail list to harbor discussion.

10. Election of new Members.

It was so moved by Larry Fox and seconded by Steve Oliver that Prince Edward Island be granted member status. There was a request for expansion of the Illinois group. Dr. Dahl wanted to be included as a technical representative. Dr. Kerr commented that there would be no problem with such a move as long as there was NE-1009 approval and the proper paper work was filed (Appendix E). It was moved and seconded that this expansion be granted

11. Election of new officials.

It was moved by Dr. Schukken and seconded by Dr. Erskine that Sandra Godden be elected secretary of NE-1009. The motion was unanimously carried.

12. Next Meeting Dates

The next meeting will be held in conjunction with the Mastitis Research Workers Conference November 17th-19th , 2004 in Chicago at the Holiday Inn City Center.

13. Other Business

Dr. Hurley reminded people to fill out their worksheets on the web

14. Adjournment

Dr. Schukken passed the gavel to President Elect Dr. Pighetti. Gina Adjourned the meeting at 9:20 am. 

